Neoregelia ‘Kiwi Regalia’
by Derek Butcher, Australia 8/2013

Early in 2013 Diana Holt registered her hybrid, Neoregelia ‘Tara Red’ and had used as the seed parent a plant called N. ‘Regalia’ and even sent a photo of the seed parent to the Cultivar Registrar Geoff Lawn. We are always keen to get photos of old hybrids because we only started capturing photos electronically in 1998. Here we ran into a snag and the Registrar referred the problem to me as being the past Registrar. N. ‘Regalia’ should look like a N. ampullacea  but seemed to be a hybrid of N. ampullacea  and N. chlorosticta. Investigation was needed. Peter Waters confirmed that Neo. ‘Regalia’ arrived in New Zealand very early on, in the 1970s or 1980s, apparently from the USA. The reason it has been allied to Neo. ampullacea is because of Geoff Lawn’s article in the  J Brom Soc 42(5): 195-6. 1992 where he states it is a cv of  N. ampullacea. It seems he got this information from Don Beadle’s ‘Preliminary Listing of all known cultivar and grex names for the Bromeliaceae’ 1991.   But no queries were made at that time in New Zealand that it did not look like a N. ampullacea !  Peter agreed that it is obviously more like N. chlorosticta as we suggested and most probably a hybrid of N. chlorosticta with perhaps N. ampullacea as the other parent. 
I now checked in my archives and luckily found the 1981 catalogue from Tropiflora  where  'Regalia' is referred to as a variety of N. ampullacea and is quoted as being very small. 
We can only assume that the wrong plant got to New Zealand and anyone who has imported Bromeliads knows, anything that can go wrong will go wrong. In any event the plant got distributed as N. ‘Regalia’ with nobody having any reason to query the name. So many cultivars die out over time by being unwanted but N. ‘Regalia’ survived.

Clearly it has been wrongly named for all these years and it has been decided that the name ‘Kiwi Regalia’ is the better one to use. So if you do grow this plant please change the label.
